




UPPER HEYFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Jack Goodman Jr, Lt Col, USAF (Ret), Clerk to the Council,

Hillside Cottage, High Street, Upper Heyford, Bicester OX25 5LE

Telephone: 01869 232722, Email: jackgoodman61@gmail.com
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

20 June 2013
Present: Chairman; Lt. Gen. RC Menzies, Councillors: Jo Allen, Roger Burt, Pete James Carole Gother, Chris Scarrott,  and Parish Clerk Jack Goodman.  
Apologies for Absence: None
Code of Conduct: The Chairman reminded Councillors of the code of conduct requirements under the Localism Act of 2011.
Public Forum: No members of the public attended the meeting.

Consideration of Dispensations: No requests for dispensations were tabled. 
Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the 16 May 2913 meeting were approved by the Council as a true record and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
1) Matters Arising: 
a) Community Governance Review: The Council noted the 14 June reply to Cherwell. The Chairman reported there has been no response as yet. 
b) Village Hall Project:  Cllr Allen briefed that a push pad fire exit door still needs to be fitted on the patio doors. The pavilion doors will be fitted on 27 June. £500 is forthcoming from the Football Club as a contribution towards the doors. Acoustic tiling for the main hall is being progressed. The Clerk reported that between the Viridor and Oxfordshire County Council grants, around £4,500 is still available to spend. . 
c) Public Liability Review:  The Council approved the format for a Hazard Log suggested by the Clerk and instructed its introduction. Review of hazards resulted in the decision to add the following items to the log: Protruding manhole cover on verge at northwest corner of Rising Hill, hedge at southeast corner of the western terminus of Camp Road which blocks line of sight for turning vehicles. The Council also considered the growth on either side of the pathway leading from the Reading Room to High Street. It was agreed this should be added to the Hazard Log and that the growth should be cut back fully on the east side and trimmed back on the west side.   
d) Viridor Trust Steering Group:  Councillor Carole Gother was confirmed as the Parish representative on the Viridor Trust Steering Group. Councillor Gother briefed that Viridor were seeking further appointments of individuals independent of governing bodies. The Council will consider suitable candidates for further review at next Council meeting. 
e) Registration of Heritage Assets: The Council confirmed that the Parish should apply for the following to be registered as Heritage Assets: The Reading Room, High Street Fountain, Bunny Row Cottages, Village Walls, Churchyard Style, the Tchure, New College Square and The Barley Mow Pub. The Clerk will progress. 
f) Request for Use of Football Pitch: Cllr Scarrott is still progressing the request from Heyford Park team to share the football pitch on the village playing fields.
g) Control of Dogs: The Council reviewed legislation concerning the establishment of Dog Control Orders and the enforcement system, to include the issuance of on the spot fines for those in breach. The Council concluded that it was impractical for the Council to enforce such orders. The Council agreed that dogs should be banned from the Somerton Road playing fields altogether, and from the Village Green.  Appropriate signage and an article in the Valley News will be actioned. The Clerk will design appropriate signs. Councillor Allen will draft the Valley News article for approval at next Council meeting.
h) Rave Monitors: Mr Andrew Stone of Somerton Road in Upper Heyford Village has volunteered to act as liaison with Thames Valley Police as a Rave Monitor. The Council thanks Andrew for volunteering and accepts his appointment. Councillor Gother is still progressing the identification of a Rave Monitor for Heyford Park.
i) Orchard Close Landscaping: The Council agreed that the hedge line at the boundary of the Orchard Close common ground requires significant trimming. Councillor James agreed to talk initially with Mr Hugh Jones whose farm abuts the hedge, and if he is amenable, to approach Mr Ron Varney to trim the hedge. Concerning the trees, the Council noted that Cherwell District Council will need to be consulted because of the Conservation Area restrictions on trees. The Clerk will action this.

j) Steeple Aston Footpath Closure: Councillor Allen has been in correspondence with Ms Sue Aldous of Oxfordshire County Council regarding the footpath closure. Ms Aldous was briefed on the significance of the footpath and the desire of the Council to see it reopened as soon as practical. The possiblilty of Upper Heyford Parish Council joining with adjoining Councils to provide funding was also discussed. Ms Aldous will report back to Councillor Allen.
2) Finance: The Clerk briefed expenditure and receipts for the period and circulated ledger entries. He reported that application to establishment new bank account provider has been submitted.
3) New Business:
a) Amenities Management Committee (AMC) Minutes: The Council reviewed the minutes of the AMC meeting of 6 June 2013. The contents were noted and the decision to invite Mike Hardcastle to join the Committee was approved. 
b) High Street Hedging: The Council heard report and recommendation from Councillors Scarrott and James that the overgrown hedging opposite Bunny Row on High Street be cut back to natural hedge line and cropped to 12-14 feet. The verge, which is currently covered in clay is then to be restored to grass. In addition the growth at the fountain where roots are encroaching on the fountain wall should be removed. The Council agreed this project in principle and instructed the Clerk to obtain a quote from Green Scythe.
4) Correspondence:
a) Registration of Village Green: The Clerk briefed the latest correspondence with Oxfordshire County Council. The latest evidence presented by the Parish to prove ownership of a portion of the Village Green was deemed to not be sufficient by the OCC solicitor. His suggestion is that the Parish Council engage a Conveyance Solicitor to have the ownership registered. The Clerk was authorised to contact Solicitors to ascertain cost and likelihood of success. 
b) Thames Water Letter: A letter from Thames Water announcing the beginning of a major project to improve sewage disposal in London was reviewed. The letter forecasts higher individual water bills in the future to pay for the project. Thames Water offered expert advice on water saving to interested parties. The Council instructed the Clerk to request advice from Thames Water. 
c) Cemetery Request: The Chairman reviewed a letter from Mr Angus Daulton requesting the Parish Council take on maintenance of two rose bushes he planted at the entrance to the cemetery. Mr Daulton enclosed a check for £500 towards upkeep and improvement of the cemetery. The Clerk agreed to Mr Daulton’s request, and the Clerk was instructed to inform and thank Mr Daulton.
d) Letter on Overgrown Cemetery Plots: Mr Ian Lough-Scott, Sexton for the Upper Heyford Cemetery, requested Parish Council approval to take action to cut back overgrown cemetery plots. The Council approved the initiative. The Chairman will discuss details on how to proceed with Mr Lough-Scott
5) Planning Applications:  The Planning Application Log entries covering the period since the last meeting was reviewed. Action on the applications was ratified. 
6)  Any Other Business:
a) Heyford Park Liaison Meeting:  The Chairman verbally briefed the substance of the subject meeting.  Of interest was the timetable that indicates house building will commence on Heyford Park this autumn, with first houses built by Christmas.  
b) Cherwell Parish Liaison Meeting: The Clerk verbally briefed the substance of this meeting. Further information on the registration of heritage assets and the right to bid programme was briefed. 
Date of next meetings:  18 July 2013
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:15 PM
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